
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 4th August 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham 

Present: 
Mr M Flett



Mrs C Willoughby

Mr J Usher
Mr P Wall

Mr T Gabriel
Mr J Youngs

Mr R Pinning

Mrs S Farnsworth
Mr A Lupson

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 7 members of the public 
2. Apologies for absence were received and accepted from: Cllr Tubby
3. Declarations of interest: None
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 7th July were approved  
5. Matters Arising: 
a. The Chairman informed the Council that one member of the public had come forward to be considered as a Parish Councillor, Mr Tony Lumbard.  Mr Lupson noted that there was a good reason why Mr Lumbard had not put himself forward at the time of the elections.  The Parish Council unanimously AGREED that Mr Lumbard should become a Parish Councillor.  The Clerk would speak with Mr Lumbard regarding the necessary paperwork
b. Response from the Broads Authority and The Chairman’s reply.  Jacquie Burgess, the Chairman of the Broads Authority, had written to the Chairman and he had responded regarding the following items:

i. Womack Staithe Moorings.  The Chairman had confirmed that there were no plans at present to extend the mooring times (currently overnight and/or for a maximum of 24 hours)

ii. Inadequately trained boaters.  The Broads Authority would be looking into this issue

iii. Too few rangers for the system.  The Broads Authority had suffered some financial cut backs but did retain as many rangers as possible and were also assisted by volunteers

iv. Public benches at Ludham Staithe.  The Chairman explained that part of the Staithe at Ludham Bridge (to the North of the bridge) was identified as land given in lieu of the allotted public Staithe lost when bridge works were carried out in 1961 utilising what was the Parish Staithe to the south of the bridge.  The Chairman noted that he suspected that the paperwork was never legally completed.  The Clerk would contact Trudi Wakelin at the Broads Authority and ask for permission to put a bench or two on the Staithe, and to ask for the Parish Council’s bench to be returned.  The Chairman advised that a bench had been removed from the How Hill Staithe by the BA for restoration and was currently in storage in a barn at the end of Clint Street awaiting repair.  The Parish Council discussed the possibility of looking into the Parish Council taking ownership of the Staithe.  The Chairman and Mr Lumbard would discuss this and come back to the next meeting with their thoughts
v. Permissive path to St Benet’s.  The Chairman had thanked Jacquie Burgess and Louis Baugh for their time dealing with the concerns of parish councillors and parishioners at the previous meeting.  The Clerk had written to thank them both.  Jacquie Burgess had not been in a position to give any further updates in her letter, but remained as ever hopeful that the path would be open as soon as possible
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  The PCSO had been unable to attend the meeting but had sent a report.  There had been 20 calls from the Ludham area since the last meeting: 2 reports of animal problems, 5 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 4 reports of road traffic collisions, 1 abandoned call, 1 call for a concern for safety, 2 reports of suspicious circumstances, 1 road related call, 1 call for admin purposes, 1 report of found property, 1 report of a theft, 1 report of alarms.  There had also been 4 crimes reported in the last month: a theft from a campsite on Johnson Street, an assault on school road, an assault on the High Street and a dog offence.  Noted
b. BA/2015/0030/TCA.  Womack Lodge, Horse Fen Road.  Application for works to trees within a conservation area.  Noted
c. BA.  Highway closure.  Hunter’s Yard to Toad Hall.  Noted
d. BA.  Consultation on the Climate Adaptation Plan.  www.broads-authority.gov.uk/looking-after/climate-change. The Chairman explained that the report was lengthy and urged Councillors to look at the link and comment privately to the BA as they saw fit
e. Cllr Peter Wall.  3RW report.  Mr Wall had been able to attend the meeting so gave the report under item 8a below
f. Norman Lamb Village tour.  The Clerk noted that Norman Lamb MP would be visiting Ludham at 9.30am on September 2nd and would be outside Throwers.  The Clerk would email Councillors to remind them of the date and time
7. Agenda items: 
a. To review litter and dog waste bins throughout the village and to confirm costings for new bins if required.  Dog waste bin £85.  Emptying approximately £120 per year per bin.  The Parish Council noted these costs.  Mr Gabriel felt that there was an issue with dog waste around the area of Lovers’ Lane and the campsite on Staithe Road.  The Clerk was asked to contact Graham Roll to ask if he would be willing to contribute to the cost of a dog bin in the area

b. Fireworks Display New Year’s Eve.  Decision as to whether to hold the fireworks display this year.  The Chairman noted that the Parish Council had received a very generous donation from an anonymous donor for the Fireworks Display.  The Chairman noted that there were various members of the public who would again be happy to help manage the fireworks display.  The Parish Council AGREED to hold the fireworks display again, and The Clerk would arrange for the purchase of the fireworks with the usual early purchase discount of 15%.  
c. First Bus. Mrs Willoughby advised that First bus are changing their bus services from 21st September. Their services will operate from Wroxham to Sprowston via the A1151. Therefore everywhere else en route: Stalham, Sutton, Catfield, Ludham, Horning, Salhouse and Rackheath will no longer be served by them.  NCC are in talks with other bus operators, Sanders and Konect, to revise other services to pick up the passenger demand.  The Parish Council asked The Clerk to write to Norman Lamb to request that he put pressure on NCC to ensure that the service is not reduced, and also to contact District and County Councillors.  The Clerk would also chase regular updates on this important issue
8. Reports:  
a. Mr Wall advised that he had attended the AGM of the 3RW Association on 30th July in his capacity as the representative of the Parish Council.   Mr Wall advised the Council that Richard Flowers, the NCC engineer responsible for the route from Hoveton to Horning, had informed the meeting that work is due to start in the New Year as the grant funding should be spent before the end of the financial year.  Mr Wall went on to explain that the 3RW Association is already thinking of the next phase from Horning to Ludham Bridge although no money has been awarded or applied for, for that phase.  The Chairman thanked Mr Wall for his report
b. Mr Usher had attended a SNAP meeting and noted that speeding in Ludham was a priority for Police.  Mr Lupson explained that he understood that Suffolk Constabulary would be investing additional money and that he anticipated that the Norfolk Constabulary would therefore need to reduce its expenditure as it is a part of a combined force (Norfolk and Suffolk Constabulary).  Mr Usher AGREED to look into this
9. Adjourn meeting
District Councillor Paul Rice had been unable to attend the meeting but had written to the Clerk to advise that the railings had been removed from the footpath at Latchmoor Park a decade ago at the request of the then Parish Council due to access for a disability scooter.  District Councillor Rice had recommended that the Parish Council needed to discuss and agree what further action is needed to prevent motorcycles and bicycles.  
District Councillor Rice had also advised the Clerk that he would be holding a street surgery outside Throwers on Monday 17th August at 10am where residents could come and talk about any council issues they may have

A complaint was made regarding the footpath on Catfield Road between Grange Close and Grange Road where the brambles had grown over the footpath.  The Clerk would speak with Highways about this

A complaint was made about a skip which had been full, on a property opposite the Church Rooms.  The Clerk would speak with the County Councillor about this

A member of the public cautioned the Parish Council against looking into possibly taking ownership or responsibility for the Ludham Staithe on the basis that the costs of repairing quayheading would be high

A member of the public asked if the Parish Council could ask for the advertising signs at the top of Horsefen Road to be removed.  The Chairman advised him that that requests had already been made.  The Clerk would look into the possibility of brown signs to advertise the businesses.  The Clerk would also speak with the County and District Councillors to ask for their advice.  
Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
a. BA/2015/0171/FUL.  The Dutch House, Hall Common.  Conversion of former stables to form annex.  Supported
11. Planning Decisions:
a. NNDC.  PF/15/0660.  61 Willow Way.  Erection of single-storey rear extension and re-location of conservatory to the side.  Permitted.  Noted
12. Finance

a. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. Chq no 1058.  NNDC.  Dog waste bin emptying.  £280.80 inc £46.80 VAT
iii. Chq no 1059.  URM.  Glass recycling.  £33.05 inc £5.51 VAT
iv. Chq no 1060.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £389.95
v. Chq no 1061.  NPTP.  Councillor training x 2.  £90
vi. Chq no 1062.  URM.  Glass recycling.  Invoice not received from February.  £27.20 inc £4.53 VAT
vii. Chq no 1063.  NNDC.  Litter bin emptying.  £102 inc £17 VAT
viii. Total:  £1182
b. Receipts: The following receipts were noted:

None
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. First Bus changes
b. Footpath to Latchmoor Park
c. New Parish Councillor
15. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 1st September at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.59pm
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